BOROUGH COUNCIL OF KING'S LYNN & WEST NORFOLK

COUNCIL

Minutes from the Meeting of the Council held on Thursday, 1st December, 2022 at 4.30 pm in the Assembly Room, Town Hall, Saturday Market Place, King's Lynn PE30 5DQ

PRESENT: Councillor Miss L Bambridge (Chair)
Councillors B Ayres, P Beal, R Blunt, F Bone, C Bower, A Bubb, A Bullen,
Mrs J Collingham, S Collop, C J Crofts, S Dark, M de Whalley, I Devereux,
A Dickinson, P Gidney, G Hipperson, A Holmes, G Howman, C Hudson,
H Humphrey, B Jones, C Joyce, A Kemp, P Kunes, A Lawrence, B Lawton,
B Long, J Lowe, C Manning, G Middleton, J Moriarty, C Morley, T Parish,
C Rose, J Rust, A Ryves, C Sampson, S Sandell, Mrs V Spikings, S Squire,
M Storey, D Tyler and D Whitby

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors J Bhondi, Lord Howard, M Howland, J Kirk, S Nash, E Nockolds, S Patel, J Ratcliffe, A Tyler and M Wilkinson

C:50 PRAYERS

Prayers were led by Rev Canon Ling

C:51 MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13 October 2022 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

C:52 **DECLARATION OF INTEREST**

Councillors R Blunt and A Dickinson declared a pecuniary interest in C56: Determination of Council Tax Discounts relating to second homes and empty dwellings, and did not vote thereon.

C:53 MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor welcomed Councillor Alexandra Ware, the new Labour Councillor for the Gaywood Clock Ward, to her first Council meeting.

C:54 **URGENT BUSINESS**

None

C:55 PETITIONS AND PUBLIC QUESTIONS

None

C:56 <u>DETERMINATION OF COUNCIL TAX DISCOUNTS RELATING TO SECOND</u> HOMES AND EMPTY DWELLINGS FOR 2023/24

Click here to view the recording of this item on You Tube

RESOLVED: That under Section 11A of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as enacted by Section 75 of the Local Government Act 2003, Section 11B of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as enacted by Section 11 and Section 12 of the Local Government Finance Act 2012 and in accordance with the provisions of the Council Tax (Prescribed Classes of Dwellings) (England) (Amendment) Regulations 2012 and the Rating (Property in Common Occupation) and Council Tax (Empty Dwellings) Act 2018 the Council determines:

- 1. That the council tax discount for Second Homes defined as being within Class A of the Regulations is set at 0% for 2023/2024;
- 2. That the council tax discount for Second Homes as defined by Class B of the Regulations is set at 0% for 2023/2024;
- That the council tax discount for Empty / Unfurnished dwellings defined as being within Class C of the Regulations is set at 0% for 2023/2024;
- 4. That the council tax discount for Uninhabitable dwellings defined as being within Class D of the Regulations is set at the following for 2023/2024:
 - a. 25% for 12 months starting on the day the dwelling becomes uninhabitable; then
 - b. 0% once the 12 month period has expired;
- 5. That the Levy rate for Long Term Empty Dwellings as defined in the Regulations is set as follows for 2023/2024:
 - a. 100% for properties empty between two and five years,
 - b. 200% for properties empty longer than five years, and
 - c. 300% for properties empty longer than ten years;
- 6. That any period of occupation of fewer than six weeks shall be disregarded when calculating the maximum period of a reduction or the start date of the Levy;
- 7. That delegated authority be given for individual hardship applications made under s13a Local Government Finance Act 1992 be determined by the Revenues and Benefits Manager in consultation with the Council Leader and the relevant Ward Member/s.

8. In accordance with Section 11A(6) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as enacted by Section 75 of the Local Government Act 2003 and the Local Government Finance Act 2012, these determinations shall be published in at least one newspaper circulating in West Norfolk before the end of the period of 21 days beginning with the date of the determinations.

C:57 RECOMMENDATIONS FROM COUNCIL BODIES

i Cabinet: 15 November 2022

Click here to view the recording of this item on You Tube

Councillor Dark proposed recommendation CAB88: Pay Award 2022-23 from the Cabinet meeting on 15 November 2022. This was seconded by Councillor Middleton.

Members commented on the proposal and on being put to the vote it was agreed.

RESOLVED: That recommendation CAB88 Pay Award 2022-23 from 15 November 2022 Cabinet be approved.

C:58 NOTICE OF MOTION

Click here to view the recording of this item on You Tube

Councillor J Moriarty proposed his Notice of Motion (16/22), seconded by Councillor Parish:

"This Council will, without any delay, arrange with the LGA to organise an immediate Peer Review of its Scrutiny and Transparency practices."

Under standing order 14.6 Councillor Dark proposed that the item be referred to Cabinet for consideration. This was seconded by Councillor Middleton.

Council debated whether to approve referral to Cabinet for consideration and with the required number of supporters a recorded vote was taken on the proposal.

For	Against	Abstain
Ayres	Beal	Gidney
Bambridge	Bone	
Blunt	Collop	
Bower	Holmes	
Bubb	Howman	
Collingham	Hudson	
Crofts	Jones	
Dark	Joyce	

Devereux	Kemp	
Dickinson	Lawton	
Hipperson	Lowe	
Humphrey	Moriarty	
Kunes	Morley	
Lawrence	Parish	
Long	Rust	
Manning	Ryves	
Middleton	Squire	
Rose	Ware	
Sampson	De Whalley	
Sandell		
Spikings		
Storey		
Tyler D		
Whitby		
24	19	1

The proposal was approved.

RESOLVED: That the Motion be referred to Cabinet for consideration and decision.

C:59 CABINET MEMBERS REPORTS

Click here to view the recording of this item on You Tube

Councillor Dark moved the Cabinet Members reports en bloc. This was seconded by Councillor Middleton.

Councillor Dickinson responded to a question from Councillor Morley on the finances of the Guildhall.

Councillor Sandell responded to a question from Councillor Collop on Councillor Wilkinson's behalf regarding the visit to the Fairstead Community shop.

Councillor Blunt responded to points raised by Councillor Kemp around the Town Deal fund, the area which was raised was not within its area, but confirmed discussions were taking place about the ferry outside of the Town Deal discussions.

Following a question from Councillor Spikings, Councillor Kunes confirmed that the Welney Wildfowl and Wetlands Trust was a huge boost to the tourism offer, attracting many visitors to the area.

In response to a question from Councillor Rust regarding the inclusion of more properties with affordable rents within the housing companies, Councillor Lawrence confirmed that West Norfolk Housing Company was a Registered Provider of housing already had a number on its books but that he would do his best to utilise his portfolio to provide properties.

Councillor Kunes responded to Councillor Kemp's question on the provision of planting an orchard in South Lynn and explained that investigations of the site were under way because of its proximity to the road, it was possible that an orchard was not advisable due to the particulates from the traffic.

Councillor Devereux asked Councillor Kunes whether the Solar Together scheme would be open to late applications. It was confirmed that it would not but that a second round would be likely next year.

Councillor de Whalley asked Councillor Kunes questions on tree management and maintenance, Councillor Kunes confirmed the site was tested, and would let him know the details.

In response to a point raised by Councillor Joyce, Councillor Dickinson confirmed that security was the prime concern with investments, and the investment he referred to was short term and had been redeemed.

Councillor Collingham asked Councillor Sandell about the films recently shown at the Corn Exchange to which she confirmed that some Ukrainian films had been shown which resulted in good attendance figures. Further foreign language films were being considered.

Councillor Blunt in responding to Councillor Holmes confirmed that the council was lobbying central government regarding house completion targets as in previous years. He explained that there may have to be an action plan dependent on the government responses.

In response to Councillor D Tyler, Councillor Blunt informed members that the Local Plan Examination was due to commence on 6 December and would have 3 sessions in all with the following sessions on 10-12 January, and 25-26 January 2023. He encouraged members of the Local Plan Task Group to attend.

Following a question from Councillor Parish on the Rural Prosperity Fund, Councillor Middleton confirmed that the Council would have to fund its administration, that match funding would be sought from applicants, although it could be flexible and would be open to rural communities.

Following a question from Councillor Ryves regarding legal advice taken over the Guildhall Trust, Councillor Middleton confirmed the decision was taken that the CIO be appointed was taken as the preferred option.

Councillor Humphrey responded to a question from Councillor Crofts giving details about the successful Fawkes in the Walks and Christmas lights switch on.

In response to a question from Councillor Joyce regarding the Trustees Councillor Middleton confirmed the CIO with the new Trustees was being set up.

Following a question from Councillor Crofts, Councillor Blunt gave an update on the next round of CIL applications which commenced on 1 January 2023. He encouraged Members to make sure their parishes were aware of it.

Following a question from Councillor Ryves regarding the funding of the Guildhall, Councillor Middleton reminded members that it would need to go through Council for a decision on finances where the position would be examined.

In response to a question from Councillor Parish regarding the funding of the consultants working on the Kaset, Councillor Middleton reminded members that the decision had been through Panels for consideration and comments, but that there was a team working on the proposals.

Click here to view the recording of this item on You Tube

Leaders Questions

Councillor Rust asked the Leader a question on the letter sent to the Government Minister regarding the QE Hospital. He explained it was a letter from all Leaders of Councils surrounding the area, MPs urging Government to replace the hospital.

Councillor Collop asked why the remembrance event at Gaywood had not taken place this year. The Leader undertook to ascertain the reasons why.

In response to Councillor Kemp's question about the announcement made by Jeremy Hunt MP about an elected mayor for Norfolk, Councillor Dark explained that discussions were ongoing about devolvement of power to Norfolk. He stated that if something was due to happen then he would ask the County Council to brief the Borough Council on it.

Councillor Long urged consideration of the appointment of Honorary Aldermen as it hadn't been appropriate to do so during the pandemic. The Leader confirmed this would take place post election and encouraged Group Leaders to give consideration to any appropriate nominees.

Councillor de Whalley made reference to James Wilde MP not appearing to be objecting to the Medworth incinerator. The Leader undertook to raise the issue with him.

C:60 MEMBERS QUESTION TIME

There were no questions.

The meeting closed at 6.21 pm